
Town of Old Orchard Beach 
Planning Board Public Hearing 

Town Council Chambers 
 Meeting Minutes 

June 11, 2015 
 
Call to Order: 7:05 pm Call to Order 
Pledge of Allegiance Pledge of 

Allegiance 
Roll Call:  Chair Eber Weinstein, Mark Koenigs, Win Winch, Mike Fortunato. Staff 
Present: Jeffrey Hinderliter; Planner, Molly Phillips; Minute taker. 

Roll Call 

Public Hearings   

ITEM 1 

Proposal:          Conditional Use:  Accessory Dwelling Unit 
Owner:              Laura Alves and Derek Alves 
Location:           8 Neptune Rd., MBL: 103-1-304, RD District 
No one speaking for or against the appellant. 

The public hearing closed at 7:06 pm. 

 

 
ITEM 1 

ITEM 2 

Proposal: Conditional Use/Relocation of Non-Conforming Structures:     
                             Remove two detached residential units and replace with one     
                             residential duplex.  
Owner:  Estate of Stanley Weinstein Et Al 
Location: 2 Puffin St., MBL: 303-7-2, BRD and Limited Commercial 

Districts 
Applicant King Weinstein, 198 W.Grand Ave. introduced himself to the Board 
Members.  He is proposing to demolish 2 existing seasonal structures and 
replace with 1 duplex on the corner of Puffin St. and Derosier St.  This will be 
more conforming than it is now, meeting setbacks and providing additional 
parking. 
He has permits from DEP and there has already been a site walk. 
 
Ben Leone, attorney from the law firm of Curtis Baxter, and who is representing 
Mr. and Mrs. Rohn located at 4 Derosier St. Old Orchard Beach, Me. 
Attorney Leone had sent the Planning Board Members a letter about this project 
and also wanted to cover a few more items. 
He began by stating that there seems to be a little confusion as to what is being 
applied for. 
The applicant has a Conditional Use Application, which is required under (1) of 
the provisions of the Shoreland Zoning Ordinance, however there are other 
provisions of the land use ordinance within the town that also applies.   
Attorney Leone asked that Chair Weinstein (relative of applicant) recluse himself 
not only from voting, but also from discussions with the proposal.   
Attorney asked why the Board was looking at this as a Conditional Use Permit? 

 
ITEM 2 
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This is in the Shoreland  Zone.  The Shoreland Ordinances says that you cannot 
add to or expand a non-conforming structure unless you get a conditional use 
permit. Section 78-1181. Subsection C-1. 
It talks about Shoreland Zoning provisions and the underlying regulations that 
apply to this lot which is located in the BRD (Beachfront Resort District). This is 
subject to the normal land use regulations for that district.  It is also in the 
Shoreland Zone. Sections 1177 of the Shoreland Zone says this division applies to 
an overlay district known as a Shoreland Zone. 
Normal regulations apply to BRD and then on top of these you have additional 
requirements as part of the Shoreland Zoning.  Section 78-1180 explains that 
Land Use Requirements states that you cannot alter, construct, erect or expand 
any building or structure on a lot except in conformity within the regulations 
specified for this district which it is located. 
It means that they are overlaying the regulations but you still need to comply 
with the regulations in the underlying district. Additional requirements include 
the additional 100’ setback from a water body. There are other requirements as 
well.  
Complying with requirements in the Shoreland Zoning alone does not absolve a 
property owner from complying with the condition requirements in the 
underlying zone as well. 
The development proposed fails to comply with all of the conditions in the 
Shoreland Zone and fails to comply with all of the conditions on the underlying 
zone and those land use regulations because the plan does not meet those.  If 
the applicant wants to have a project like this, both the Shoreland Zone and the 
underlying requirements for the underlying zone states that you have to ask for 
a variance.   
Written submissions: 

• The proposed development increases the  building coverage on this lot.  
The lot size is smaller than the lot size required in this district.  The 
requirements for the BRD require over 3,000 ft. per family dwelling unit.  
This lot is 2, 400 +/-.  Every structure that you have on this property is a 
non-conforming structure. 

               Section 78-994.  Lot coverage requirement for the building requirements                     
               is limited to 40%.  There is already a 6.6% coverage.  Looking at the  
               plans as provided with the application, it states that the existing   
               footprint of the 2 existing buildings is 1,365 ft.  the proposed is 1,360 ft.  
               plus a 198.5 sq.ft.deck. Decks are included in the building coverage.  This  
               increases the non-conformity of the lot. 
 

• The proposed development creates a new non-conformity and that is 
the bulk and space requirements in the BRD.  Lot coverage on this lot is 
just over 60%.  Paving would also increase impervious surface coverage 
when adding 400 sq. ft. for parking spots in the rear of the building.  
When you exceed the maximum amount of lot coverage it becomes 
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87%. 
The lot coverage issue is a violation of both the Shoreland Zoning and 
the BRD space and bulk requirements. 

 
There is some confusion on demolishing, replacing or relocating the structure. 
Section 78-178D.  Relocating non-conforming structures. 
As a relocation, it cannot be approved.  As a demolition and reconstruction this 
too cannot conform to the regulations. 
Sections 78-178C. Current regulations allow you to demolish and replace a non-
conforming structure if that structure be solely within the footprint of the 
original structure and be vertically expanded as allowed.  
But horizontally it says that you need to conform to the space and bulk 
requirements for the zoning district. He states that this impossible for a lot that 
is this small.  
There is nothing in this ordinance that applies to the proposed project and 
without having something that specifically allows it, the project needs to be 
denied.  
Charlene Weinstein owns both the properties in question. 2 Puffin Street and 
the abutting lot on Derosier St.  Section 78-1811 states that provided that this lot 
is in separate ownership and not contiguous with any other lot in the same 
ownership and all provisions because she owns both lots, she cannot build on 
this non-conforming lot.   
 

• Parking.  The development needs to comply with the driveway and 
parking regulations.  The building regulations limit the number of 
driveways along a local street to one driveway.  Section 78-1466. Vehicle 
access way less than 500 ft. in length.  There are 2 spots for vehicular 
access in 2 garage bays that face Puffin St.  The regulations limit you to 
only one.  Regulations don’t permit it unless they apply for a variance.  
None of the parking lot requirements have been met. 

 
 
Abutter Janet Rohn introduced herself to the Board Members and read a letter. 
(letter is attached to these minutes). 
 
There being no one else speaking for or against this proposal, the public hearing 
closed at 7:42 pm. 
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Regular Meeting 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

There were no meeting minutes to approve at this time. 

 

ITEM 3  
Proposal: Conditional Use: Accessory Dwelling Unit    
Action:  Site Walk Report; Applicant Update; Discussion; Final Ruling. 
Owner:  Laura Alves and Derek Alves 
Location: 8 Neptune Rd., MBL: 103-1-304, RD District 
At the previous meeting, the Planning Board members had requested more 
information regarding the floor plans, specifically how the accessory building will 
be accessed through the common space.  The members were provided with the 
elevation and floor plans.  Jeffrey Hinderliter stated that he feels that it 
adequately shows what the Planning Board requested and it meets all of the 
conditions. 

Win Winch moved to approve to grant the conditional use permit for the 
establishment of an accessory dwelling to be located at 8 Neptune Road.  Mike 
Fortunato seconded the motion.  

Jeffrey Hinderliter called for the vote: 

Mike Fortunato – Yes 
Win Winch – Yes 
Mark Koenigs – Yes 
Chair Weinstein – Yes 

ITEM 3 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MOTION 
 
 

VOTE 
 

(4-0) 
 

ITEM 4  

Proposal: Conditional Use/Relocation of Non-Conforming Structures:      
                             Remove two detached residential units and replace with one  
                             residential duplex.  
Action:  Site Walk Report; Applicant Update; Discussion; Final Ruling. 
Owner:  Estate of Stanley Weinstein Et Al 
Location: 2 Puffin St., MBL: 303-7-2, BRD and Limited Commercial 

Districts 
Jeffrey Hinderliter stated that he does identify with the abutters comments and 
concerns on this project that needs to be discussed with the applicant in more 
detail.  Mr. Hinderliter discussed this with the applicant that the best decision 
would be for the Planning  Board and staff (at this time) to table the 
application so that we can digest the abutters comments and to bring more 
information back to the Planning Board.  In addition to this, Mr. Hinderliter will  

ITEM 4 
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submit the information we received tonight to our attorney.  
 
Mark Koenigs made a motion to table this item.  Seconded by Win Winch.  
 
Jeffrey Hinderliter called for the vote: 
 
Mike Fortunato – Yes 
Win Winch – Yes 
Mark Koenigs – Yes 
Chair Weinstein – Abstained  

 
 

MOTION 
 
 
 

VOTE 
 

(3-0-1) 

ITEM 5 

Proposal: Conditional Use Amendment of Approved Plan/Appeals from 
Restrictions on Nonconforming Uses (Overnight Cabins): 
Relocate and reconfigure detached overnight cabins to 3, 3 unit 
in each attached cabins, relocate parking, landscaping. 

Action: Review Submissions; Schedule Site Walk; Schedule Public 
Hearing; Determination of Completeness or Final Ruling. 

Owner: SRA Varieties Inc., D.B.A. Paul’s II 
Location: 141 Saco Ave., MBL: 311-1-10, GB2 District 
 
Jeffrey Hinderliter stated that back in 2012 this proposal came before the 
Planning Board to resume the overnight cabin use and the Board granted that 
approval under section 78-180.  The cabins were not resumed at that time.  The 
use did not change and there have been some changes to the lot.  The 
ownership has been transferred to a new entity and they are now proposing to 
resume the use for overnight cabins, which is a specific land use according to our 
codes.  It was last used from 2002-2004 according to business licensing.  

With the Planning Board’s 2012 approval, it was extended  another 10 years to 
resume.  Both codes and planning have been working very hard with the new 
owners to make improvements to the site. This being a very visible location to 
Old Orchard Beach, it is very important to get these improvements completed.  
At the previous Planning Board workshop, there were a number of concerns and 
comments that the Planning Board had which was forwarded to the applicant. 

1. Concerns primarily associated with the curb cut location at Union St. 

2. Building design plan. 12 overnight cabins (which is the maximum 
allowed) as opposed to 15 cabins. 

3. Planning Board felt that the number of conditional use compliance 
standards needs to be further addressed on the plans. i.e. screening, 

ITEM 5 
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buffering and drainage. 

4. Surface material for the parking lot, something other than grass. 

The applicant submitted an amendment to address these comments.  This is 
being proposed as an amendment to the 2012 application.  The Planning Board 
has several options with this, but what is most important is when the Planning 
Board makes a ruling, they must find that with this new proposal, the impact and 
effects of this amendment and a resumption of the overnight cabin use will not 
be substantially be different from or greater than the impact and effects of the 
non-conforming use before the proposed enlargement expansion, resumption or 
conversion.  What is important to recognize with this is to be thinking of the 
potential impacts of this 2015 amendment compared to the 2012 amendment.  
The primary difference is that the 2012 had individual cabins and also had some 
of the parking located in the area that is now identified for the proposed parking 
and more parking in the front of Saco Ave.  With 2015 amendment, they are 
combining the 9 units into 3 buildings and reconfiguring some of the existing 
grandfathered structures and concentrating on parking on the lower end of the 
lot with access from Union St.  They are multi-unit buildings as compared to 
individual overnight cabins.  The Planning Board should determine: 

1. Do they have enough information to provide a proper review and ruling? 

2. Does the Planning Board feel public hearing is needed? 

3. Does the Planning Board feel a site walk is necessary? 

4. If the Planning Board feels comfortable with the proposal as submitted, 
they could vote on it this evening. 

Pierre Bouthiller introduced himself to the Board Members and provided the 
members a plan of the property. 
Chair Weinstein was asked about the common space between units 2/3 & 8/9 
that looks like it is a separate unit with a kitchen and bathroom. 
Mr. Bouthiller stated that this is a requirement for the J-1 students who may 
require an extended stay.  Mr. Hinderliter added that they have their own design 
criteria for that type of use. 
From legalistic Planning Board standards, Chair Weinstein would like to get 
clarification whether this is considered another unit or not. According to our 
ordinance they are limited to 12 units. 
Mr. Bouthiller stated that part of the season these cabins will be used for the J-1 
students and the rest of the year they will use them for tourist and longer stay 
winter rentals and also use some of the % for year round rentals. 
They are proposing compacted stone dust on the lower lot which will be 
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restricted for the use of cottages and employees. 
 
Chair Weinstein would like to have a rain water run off plan in writing from an 
engineering standpoint so that there is no adverse effect on the neighbors. 
Mr. Hinderliter is concerned that the engineering on drainage and added that 
the run-off is the most critical part and Planning Board could tie that into a 
condition if they so choose to. Mr. Hinderliter stated that without the Planning 
Boards approval tonight, the 5 units that were grandfathered by code (1,4,5,6 & 
7) can still be worked on because these are not part of the proposal. 
Mark Koenigs asked about the curb cut on Union Ave. 
Mr. Bouthiller had spoken initially with the former Public Works Director and he 
indicated that as long as it is 100’ off the tangent of the intersection that it 
wouldn’t be a problem. Then they looked up the requirements in the ordinance 
and need to be at a minimum of 100’. They are at 105’ presently to opening 
portion of that curb cut, which is a 26’ maximum allowable under the ordinance. 
Mr. Koenigs asked under its current alignment are they were going to change the 
traffic plan that’s in place. 
Mr. Bouthiller stated that they were not going to change. There will be 
restriction for that lower lot for the cottages and employees and there will be 
signage accordingly. 
Mr. Koenigs suggested that a higher quality site plan from an engineer be made 
that includes all of the features including a layout of the parking lot, property 
lines, curb cuts, signage, etc. Mr. Koenigs also asked about a stub on their 
property for the sewer and Mr. Bouthiller stated that they need to go straight 
out 10’ into the street. 
The sewer lines are internal and there is a new catch basin/manhole for the new 
structures.  This wasn’t part of the current approval however they will be doing 
it to code. 
Mike Fortunato asked If there will be any fencing or shrubbery along Saco Ave. 
They intend to have a 6’ – 7’ Hemlock line along Saco Avenue on the side of unit 
#1. 
There was discussion back and forth between the Planning Board and the 
applicant on whether or not this requires an engineered plan.  
Amy Bates, one of the owners of the property wanted clarification if it was an 
engineer or architect who originally designed the plans/drawings? She also 
stated that they do not have the funds to hire an engineer and their goal when 
they bought the property was to improve the condition of the property, increase 
sales and make it look better for the community, and for them to make some 
money.  
Mike Fortunato stated that he is still not sure about the run-off problem because 
of the change in the locations of the buildings. 
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Chair Weinstein also mentioned that the surface material will also be different. 
All Board Members agreed that if the applicant could produce a letter from a 
certified engineer stating that this plan will not adversely affect the neighboring 
properties, that would be adequate. 
 
Win Winch made a motion to approve this with the following conditions: 
 

• Any Planning Board comments during the site walk associated with the 
proposal before the Board shall be included as part of the improvements 
to the property including, but not limited to buffering, screening, 
buildings, drainage and overall site plan. These comments shall be 
shown on the plan before issuance and submitted to the Town Planner 
before issuance of the occupancy permit. 

• A letter from Maine Licensed Professional Engineer or Landscape 
Architect certifying that there will be no post development adverse 
impact as associated with drainage to abutting properties.  Occupying 
permit shall not be issued until this is received and determined 
acceptable by the Town of Old Orchard Beach staff. 

• The applicant and/or their representatives shall work with the Town 
Planner to develop a buffering/screening plan which shall be 
implemented before occupancy permits are issued. 

 
Seconded by Mike Fortunato. 
 
Jeffrey Hinderliter called for the vote: 
 
Mark Koenigs – Yes 
Win Winch – Yes 
Mike Fortunato – Yes 
Chair Weinstein - Yes 

 

 
 
 
 
 

MOTION 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

VOTE 
 

(5-0) 
 
 
 
 

DESIGN REVIEW CERTIFICATES 

ITEM 6 

Proposal: Remodel 2 existing structures  
Action:  Review application; Discussion; Certificate of Appropriateness 
Decision   
Owner:  Karen Chandler 
Location: 6 Brisson St., MBL: 304-1-10, DD-2 
There was no discussion on this item. 

 
 

ITEM 6 
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Chair Weinstein mentioned that he had received a letter from a lady who was              
questioning the proposal to locate a solid waste facility for transferring solid 
waste downtown.  She left her name and phone number if any of the Planning 
Board Members would like to contact her. 
 
 

Other Business 

Mark Koenigs was following up on the outcome of the stumpage/eyesore that is 
located at the new Fielders Choice ice cream location.  Any plans to be cleaned 
up?  Jeffrey Hinderliter stated that he will follow up on this and get back to the 
Planning Board. 
 

Good & Welfare 

Adjournment at 9:20pm Adjournment 
I, Valdine Camire, Administrative Assistant to the Planning Board of the Town of Old Orchard Beach, do 
hereby certify that the foregoing document consisting of nine (9) pages is a true copy of the original 
minutes of the Planning Board Meeting of June 11, 2015. 
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